
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 19 APRIL 2007 


IOS.35/07
SECTION 106 AGREEMENTS IN RELATION TO PUBLIC OPEN SPACE AND PLAY AREAS
The Executive had, on 19 March 2007, considered a report of the Director of Community Services (CS.16/07) setting out new Policy and Procedures to be adopted by the City Council in order to improve performance in securing community benefits (public open spaces, sports and play facilities) as a result of development.  The report included new schedules of costs for the calculation of commuted sums to be required from developers in relation to public open space and associated facilities.

The Executive had referred the report to this Committee and the Development Control Committee for consultation (Minute Excerpt EX.064/07 refers).

The Parks and Countryside Officer (Mr Gray) presented the report, outlining the proposed new arrangements for ensuring community benefits from developments.  He proposed that those would involve a four phase process, with a lead Officer identified at each phase as follows:

Phase 1 – The Planning Process – Head of Planning and Housing Services

Phase 2 – The Transfer Phase – Head of Property Services

Phase 3 – The Implementation Phase – Head of Legal Services

Phase 4 – The Maintenance Phase – Head of Environmental Services

Proposals for addressing the long-term impact on Council’s budgets, once the 10-year maintenance period with the developer had expired and details of the options open to the Council were provided.

A more comprehensive report prepared by the Principal Development Control Officer entitled “Guidance Note: Use of Planning Obligations” would be considered by the Development Control Committee on 27 April 2007.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) In response to questions regarding provision for maintenance costs associated with play equipment, etc, Mr Gray stressed the need to index for inflation and to ensure that the period for contributions was reasonable.   He had also discussed with the Chief Accountant the possibility of establishing a Public Open Space Fund which was ring fenced into which such contributions could be placed, but agreement had not been reached.

The Chief Accountant (Miss Taylor) stressed the need for a clear audit trail and compliance with CIPFA guidance.

(b) Members suggested that it may be helpful if a ‘common pot’ was set up so that monies could be aggregated to fund significant improvements in particular areas.  Greater imagination could be used as to the type of public amenity upon which monies were spent e.g. improvements to community buildings, cycle way maintenance, etc.

Mr Gray replied that such an arrangement would require to be identified to developers and a clear and robust audit trail put in place. 

(c) It would be beneficial if Community Police Officers were involved in planning applications at an early stage to look at issues around crime and disorder to help avoid future problems.  There was no consistent approach to open spaces and Members asked that Mr Gray liaise with the Police and Development Control on that aspect.

The Local Plans and Conservation Manager (Mr Hardman) advised that Cumbria Constabulary was consulted but it was also a resource issue. Mr Gray added that discussions took place across the various disciplines in the case of major developments.

(d) The possibility of local residents coming together to manage facilities in their areas could be explored.

(e) A Member noted that currently new housing developments of 40 or more units were required to include, pro rata, 150 square metres of outdoor playgrounds and 270 square metres of informal play space per hectare developed.  He felt, however, that developments of even single units should make a contribution based, perhaps, on the footprint.

In response, Mr Hardman advised that authorities such as Tynedale Council required a contribution per house on every new development.  There were, however, tests which had to be applied to larger developments.  It would be important to achieve the correct balance through a transparent process.

(f) Mr Gray undertook to amend recommendation 10.4 to delete the words “except elderly people’s housing”.

RESOLVED – That the observations of the Committee, as detailed at points (a) to (f) above, be conveyed to the Executive.







